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IIGREAT tORFEREntE
Word comes from across the State of North 

Carolina from Pastors and laymen alike that 
the Asheville Evangelistic Conference was 
the best in many years. A layman from the 
Northern Piedmont area who has attended a 
number of conferences stated that it was 
the greatest conference that he had ever 
attended. Word comes from the Moderator of 
the Randolph Baptist Association expressing 
the pleasure of that Association with the 
State-wide Evangelistic Conference. Prob
ably the most common term that is being used 
to describe the conference is the term; 
"spirit-filled".

From the very beginning the conference 
moved to soul searching. On Monday af
ternoon, John Havlik of the Home Mission 
Board challenged the pastors to "do the 
work of an evangelist". He pointed out 
that everything else waits upon evangelism. 
He chided those who would neglect evange
lism in favor of "discipling" or even"buil- 
ding the church". He noted that there is 
no one to disciple unless we first evange
lize. He further noted that it was not our 
responsibility to build the church but that 
Jesus had said that he will build the 
church. We are to evangelize.

EMOTIONALISM
Charles Fuller warned against the en

croachments of emotionalism. He noted that 
our people are tired of dead formalism and 
some have swung the pendulum too far in 
the other direction; having become hyper- 
emotional in their approach to faith in 
Jesus Christ. In this reference to the e- 
motionalism of the charismatic movement, he 
stated, "we should have known that it was 
coming".

DR. OLFORD
It seems that the very highest moments 

of the Conference came under the pungent, 
scholarly and relevant preaching of Dr. 
Stephen Olford. He is always fresh and 
well prepared. His opening message dealt 
with the problem of hypocrisy in which he 
pointed out the peril, the punishment and 
the prevention of hypocrisy (Acts 51. He 
warned of Jesus1 low regard for hypocrites 
and reminded us that Jesus termed them as 
"blind guides, whited sepulchres and poison
ous snakes". He cited Barnabas as one who 
had prevented hypocrisy in his life by be
ing captivated by Christ, consecrated to 
Christ and concentrated on Christ.

SPREADING PROBLEM
Another problem area that Dr. Olford 

spoke to was the problem of impurity in the 
ministry and the break down of home life 
among Pastors. He warned against desecra
tion of the marriage bond by stating that 
a man's ministry is only as strong as his 
home. He cautioned the pastors that God 
condemns impurity in marriage and called 
the pastors to consecration in marriage 
through the power of the Holy Spirit and 
charged them that they should not be squee
zed into the world's mold.

SATAN
In his message on Satanic forces, Dr. 

Olford stated his conviction that Satan is 
on his last rampage before the return of 
Christ. He cautioned against naivity in 
dealing with the forces of evil and warned 
that we could only combat Satan as we put 
on the whole armor of God.- He noted that 
there is no armor or no defense for the ■ 
back. We are never to turn and run but we 
are to employ our chief offensive weapon - 
the sword of the spirit, while utilizing 
the weapon of prayer which the devil cannot 
stand.

EVANGELISTS
A new and encouraging thing about the 

State-wide Evangelism Conference this year 
was the recognition of North Carolina men 
who are involved in full time evangelism. 
Arnie Robertson of North Carolina taught us 
that evangelism is to "prepare the way of 
the Lord". He stated that this is what 
really takes place in real revival. We 
"fill in the valleys" of our lives and"make 
the crooked ways straight".

Dr. Frederick G. Sampson, pastor of the 
Tabernacle Baptist Church of Detroit, Mich
igan possesses an unusual talent to combine 
inspiration with humor. He was a very gra
phic illustrator which was demonstrated when 
he compared believers in a hostile 
society to a cactus living in the desert. 
While everything around the cactus in the 
desert points to death there is beautiful 
green life in the cactus which the desert 
is unable to deny or take away.

CRISWELL
Dr. W.A. Criswell, famed pastor of the 

mammoth First Baptist Church in Dallas, 
Texas shared with the pastors many rich ex
periences from his life. He encouraged the 
young, struggling pastors by sharing with 
them the bleak days of struggle that came 
early in his ministry and how God really be
gan to bless and use him in the ministry 
when he surrendered totally to the Lordship 
of Jesus Christ.

He challenged the Pastors to claim the 
power of the Holy Spirit and related to the 
pastors his conviction that the Holy Spirit 
did not cease to bless the preaching of the 
Gospel with the passing from the scene of 
such pulpit giants as Charles Spurgeon, 
R.G. Lee, or George W. Truett. In illustra
ting his point he noted that he preaches to 
three times as many people as Spurgeon ever 
preached to in his"hey-day"and twice as many 
people as his predecessor, Dr. Truett. He 
warned that we must take the offensive in
the proclamation and spread of the Gospel 
of Jesus Christ or else the world will be
come increasingly secular until the Chris
tian voice is well nigh snuffed out all 
together.

JOE ANN SHELTON
No report of the Evangelism Conference 

would be complete without taking note of 

the inspirational singing of Joe Ann Shelton. 
Those who knew her in former years when she 
was Professor of Voice at Southwestern Sem
inary and who hear hernow cannot but testi
fy of the wonderful change that has been 
wrought in her life through the power of 
the Holy Spirit. In those days there was 
a cold,meticulous accuracy in her singing 
that has now been replaced with a warm and 
overflowing spirit and relevancy in her 
music that speaks to the hearts of men and 
women today. While her accuracy has not 
diminished her music touches the heart as 
she reads relevant scriptures, shares her 
testimony and sings in the spirit.

Without the singing of Joe Ann Shelton, 
the Conference would not have been the 
same. We never tire of hearing her share 
her testimony of how Christ has wrought 
such a change in her life. She is always 
ably accompanied by Loeen Bushman, also of 
Fort Worth, Texas.

COMMENDATION
Brother William C. Lamb who directs the 

Division of Evangelism for the Baptist 
State Convention is to be commended for 
putting tociAt.hnr nnn nf the most excellent 
conferences that North Carolina Baptists 
have been privileged to host in a number of 
years. It should be the prayer of every 
Baptist in North Carolina that the Asheville 
Conference was only a foretaste of things 
to come.

WHAT IS THE BIBLE?
THE BIBLE contains the mind of God, the 

state of man, the way of salvation, the 
doom of sinners, and the happiness of be
lievers. Its doctrines are holy, its pre
cepts are binding, its histories are true, 
and its decisions are immutable. Read it 
to be wise, believe it to be safe, and 
practice it to be holy. It contains light 
to direct you, food to support you,and com
fort to cheer you.

It is the traveler's map, the pilgrim's 
staff, the pilot's compass, the soldier's 
sword, and the Christians' charter. Here 
Paradise is restored, Heaven opened, and 
the gates of hell disclosed.

CHRIST is its grand subject, our good 
the design, and the glory of God its end.
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It should fill the memory,rule the heart, 
and guide the feet. Read it slowly, fre
quently, and prayerfully. It is a mine of 
wealth, a paradise of glory, and a river of 
pleasure. It is given you in life, will 
be opened at the judgment,and be remembered 
forever. It involves the highest responsi
bility, will reward the greatest labor, and 
will condemn all who trifle with its sacred 
contents.

MOK



HELPFUL HINTS ABOUT BUILDING
Churches facing a building program recog

nize that with spiraling inflation the task 
becomes more monumental with almost every 
passing month. A growing church will have 
continued building needs. If a growing 
church falls behind in its building program, 
it is difficult to catch up. Every pastor 
recognizes this.

But, the pastor knows that he must figure 
someway to build and pay for the buildings 
without curtailing local programs and mis
sion outlays. Pulling this off becomes more 
difficult each year.

DIFFERENT APPROACH
We at the Burkemont Baptist Church of 

Morganton have just completed a 709 seat 
auditorium and in the process we learned 
some things that might be helpful to other 
churches which are considering building. 
Of course, every pastor would simply like 
to take bids, let the bid to the lowest 
bidder and leave it up to the contractor 
without having any further headaches. But, 
most of us know that whether a church 
has a contractor or not, the pastor must 
still be deeply involved in the building 
program and that it is going to take large 
blocks of his time.

When the architect had completed plans 
and specifications for our new auditorium 
we immediately put them out for bids and 
the bids ranged from a low of $639,000 to a 
high of $685,000. This was the price for 
just a bare building with no furnishings; 
not even a carpet on the floor. We knew 
immediately that we could not handle such 
an indebtedness and maintain an adequate 
staff or an outreaching program. We were 
faced with the prospect of either finding 
another way to build the building at a much 
Zowrexr cost or dispensing with the project al
together. Our old auditorium was inade
quate. It would only hold 350 people and 
many times there were 450 in Sunday School. 
This meant that 100 people who attended 
Sunday School could not possibly be seated 
if they all elected to stay for the worship 
service. The leadership of the church re
cognized that we were already years behind 
in our building program. The building was 
very much needed or our growth would be 
stifled.

At this point we made a decision to serve 
as our own contractor, hire our own super
intendent, let our own sub-contracts, carry 
our own builders risk and other insurance, 
keep our own books and dispense with the 
idea of a General Contractor.

COMPETENCE
Happily, we learned of a very competent 

construction superintendent who had just 
finished a very beautiful local hospital 
and a federal housing project. He was 
Raleigh Stewart. After talking with our 
architect, Mr. Bill Leonard of Pendleton, 
Leonard and Krider in Statesville, our archi
tect agreed that he would supervise the 
construction of the building whether we let 
a contract or served as our own contractor 
even though he generally prefers that a con
tract be let. Many architects are willing 
to work with churches on this basis.

We then made a decision to use laminated 
wood beams in our superstructure rather»t 
than exposed steel and changed the roofing 
material from tern to composition. While 
these changes did not weaken or diminish 
the quality of the building in any way 
(and some believe that the changes actually 
improved the building - especially its ap
pearance) they did help us to realize some 
savings.But the greatest savings came because 
we served as our own contractor. By going 
this route, we saved $282,127. We saved 

this much in spite of the fact that after 
the building was under construction we ad
ded such things as an extra foyer, a great 
deal of additional stained glass, high 
density insulation over the entire roof, 
a central vacuum system, additional side
walks and many other things that improved 
the building tremendously.

FURNISHINGS
By realizing the tremendous savings that 

we did on the construction of the building 
itself, we were not forced to cut corners 
when we came to the furnishing of the build
ing. No matter how well a building is 
built nor how good the material, cheap 
furnishings will make a building look cheap. 
The auditorium was furnished with pews made 
of northern hard maple with a three inch 
high density upholstered cushion of Chatham 
crushed velvet in Native Red. The floor 
was carpeted with a very high quality Wunda- 
weve carpet by Dan River. The Organ is a 
Rogers 330 (three manual) and the piano is 
a Steinway Concert Grand. The sound system 
is a sixteen channel Shure system with a 
200 watt power amp. It has bass,treble,reverb 
and attenuation on each individual channel. 
The light fixtures are of a special design. 
Had we not served as our own contractor, 
we would not have been able to afford the high 
quality furnishings that we have. We are 
now enjoying a very beautiful and adequate 
auditorium and the whole project, including 
construction of the building, furnishings, 
paving of an additional parking lot, cost 
only slightly more than $460,000. We be
lieve that it is very rare these days to 
find a building project of this size and 
nature which has been erected at such an 
economical cost. Had we let a general con
tract the entire project would have cost 
almost $750,000.

We are convinced beyond any doubt that 
our God has presided over the project. Our 
people are happy. The church is now ex
periencing a rapid but healthy growth and 
the new auditorium is of immeasurable value 
in reaching people for our Lord.

WHAT TO EXPECT
Of course, a church contemplating this 

approach to a major building program should 
understand that this approach will require a 
great deal of the pastor’s time. In our 
case, Burkemont believed that the nearly 
$300,000 savings was worth the extra portions 
of my time that it took. Also, there will 
be an added load on the church secretary or 
else the church will need to hire an ad
ditional secretary to do the book-keeping 
connected with the building program. The 
church must carry its* own builders risk, 
workmen’s compensations, unemployment etc. 
The church office must also issue payroll 
and take care of social security and income 
tax deductions. Bills must be paid 
through the church office. In our case, 
the bills were paid upon the authorization 
of the building superintendent. The church 
building committee must also spend addition
al time taking bids and letting sub-contracts. 
These are things that are ordinarily done 
by the general contractor if a contract is 
let.

We don't mean to imply that the pastor, 
or secretary was totally occupied with the 
building program. Because of a competent 
building superintendent, I was able to car
ry on my pastoral duties. The secretary 
worked the book-keeping operation into her 
regular schedule. Occasionally some over
time was required. The building committee 
met at least once each week during the pro
gram. The procedure was not overly compli
cated or cumbersome.

CONSIDER NEEDS
To be sure, this approach would not be 

desirable in every situation. But pastors 
and church leaders should always be aware 
of the fact that they are spending God’s 
money and they should manage the building 
program in such a way as to receive the 
greatest value for every dollar spent. In 
our case, the program outlined above proved 
to be the best for us and we believe that 
this approach might well enable many other 
churches to build the buildings that they 
need which they could not afford otherwise. 
Of course, this approach is not desirable 
unless a competent and well experienced 
construction superintendent can be secured. 
It may not be desirable if the pastor is 
totally unfamiliar with building procedures. 
But, we are persuaded that there are many, 
many instances in which this approach will 
be helpful.

NEED INFORMATION
If the reader desires further information 

about this approach to building, we will 
be happy to share whatever we know about 
it. Simply call 704-437-2357 or write us 
in care of this publication.

Robert M. Tenery

"Christ... Has Changed 
My Life," Julie Nixon

Tells NRB Women

Julie Nixon Eisenhower, speaking at a 
reception sponsored by the National Relig
ious Broadcasters during the Organization’s 
Thirty-second annual convention told them 
that “In March, 1972*, I made a decision to 
invite Christ into my life.” She stated 
that since that time her conversion exper
ience “really changed my life”.

Speaking at a reception in the Washing
ton Hilton Hotel, she confessed that she 
was glad that her appearance had not come 
in 197^ because at that time,she would have 
had nothing to say.

“I don’t know if any of you have ever • 
felt bitter”, she said, “but I was good at 
that. I was angry at what I thought were 
unfair attacks on my family. My whole 
life has really changed. I have found it 
hard to be a Christian .... difficult to 
trust as I should...”

Mrs. Eisenhower is Assistant Managing 
Editor of the Saturday Evening Post and 
says that she is currently doing research 
on the subject of “Love” for the magazine. 
She quoted a line from the popular song, 
“What the world needs now is love, sweet 
love,” and added, “I never knew what real 
love was uptiT I read the Bible. It helps 
me to understand others better.

The daughter of former President and 
Mrs. Richard M. Nixon, who are currently 
visiting the China mainland, was converted 
after she began attending the Congression
al Wives Bible Study Group led by Eleanor 
Page.

At the reception, Mrs. Eisenhower was 
presented with the one millionth copy of 
the New American Standard Bible by Mrs. 
Samuel Sutherland, who represented the 
Lockman Foundation of La Habra, California 
which produced the edition.

Mrs. Eisenhower expressed her appreci
ation to the group for the “spreading of 
the Word of the love of Christ” and in 
closing paraphrased a verse of Scripture 
without giving the reference: “If we love 
one another, the darkness di sappears • ’’l (



EDITORIALS
Paul warned the Galatian Church about ly for

RY ROBERT M, TENERV

those who would bring to them "another 
Gospel” (Galatians ) : 6 & 7) <> Today, "an
other Gospel”is being preached across North 
Carol ina and the Southern Baptist Convention. 
It is the Gospel of "diversity” which has 
no basis in Scriptureo I Corinthians 12 is 
being prostituted, as it is being cited in 
support of diverse doctrines or a phi1osophy 
of "believe in anything that you want to 
and you can still be a Southern Baptist".

In I Corinthians 12, Paul teaches nothing 
concerning the diversity of doctrine. He 
is speaking of diversity of gi fts. Said he, 
"now there are diversities of gifts but the 
same spirit and there are diversities of 
administrations but the same Lord and there 
are diversities of operations, but it is 
the same God which worketh all in all." In 
fact, if I Corinthians 12 says anything 
about doctrine it teaches a unity of doc
trine. If we are to serve under the "same 
Lord" then how is it that some among us are 
saying that we do not need to obey the 
Lord’s Command in baptizing those who would 
become a part of His body, the church. 
Jesus commanded us to baptize in the name 
of the Father, the Son, and the Holy Spirit 
(Matthew 28: 19). One day Jesus turned to 
some of his pretentious followers and said, 
"Why call ye me Lord, Lord and do not the 
things that I say?"

INTELLECTUAL HONESTY
Is it too much to expect that we should 

have spiritual and intellectual honesty a- 
mong the leadership of the denomination? 
Are we expected to respect spiritual leaders 
who stoop to proof texting their own ideas? 
What Paul is teaching in I Corinthians 12 
is not diversity of doctrine but the actual 
spiritual unity of the church. Yet there 
are those who say that it isn’t necessary 
to believe in the inerrancy of the Scrip
ture and the integrity of it in order to 
be a Baptist, even though Baptists through
out their history have been known as "a 
people of the book". Here are people who 
will say that it isn't necessary to follow 
the Lord in the obedience of baptism by 
immersion even though he clearly commanded 
it and all of this is justified from 
I Corinthians 12, simply because Paul used 
the term "diversities" one time in the en
tire chapter when he spoke of diversities 
of gifts. Never did he put his stamp of 
approval upon diversity of doctrine. That's 
"another gospel".

The "Gospel" of diversity actually ne
cessitates a low view of Christ.In order to 
embrace it. There must be awi11ingness to 
ignore the commands of Jesus in favor of 
keeping the denominational money-making 
machine intact. It all boils down to a 
money game. Denominational leaders know 
that false doctrine is rampaging in our 
institutions of learning. Many of those 
who study at those institutions come out 
warped in their theological concepts. They 
make their way into pastorates. The denom
inational establishment does not want to 
speak prophetically to those who are close 
to their source of money supply. So, they 
come up with the "Gospel of diversity" 
which justifies every kind of heresy under 
the sun and it basically says that you can 
believe anything and be a Baptist.

Upon this basis, the idea that our de
nomination is held together by finances, 
rather than by doctrine has been advanced. 
There are many of us who believe that we 
must have a more sure basis of co-operation 
than the almighty dollar.

MISSIONS?
Our1 leaders say; ’’We sare organized isolen

the purpose of missions.”
becomes a question of what kind of missions 
we shall promote. What kind of mission
aries shall we send? What shall we seek to 
accomplish on the mission field? If the 
ordinance of baptism is unimportant then 
what shall be our practice on the mission 
field? There may be loud protests that our 
missionaries practice baptism at the moment 
but what about the immediate future? Is 
the Word of God infallible and absolutely 
reliable in every way? If we as a denomi
nation do not believe that, then what kind 
of message do our missionaries have? If 
social actionism is to characterize our 
missionary approach, then what do we more 
than the U. S. Government? It does the 
same.

FACE THE TRUTH
The truth is that Baptists have operated 

upon a basis of doctrinal unity from earl
iest times. It takes an intellectual blind
ness to say that Baptist Associations and 
Conventions have never been organized on a 
doctrinal basis.The fact is that many con
fessions of faith, articles of faith, and 
the adoption of the Baptist Faith and Mes
sage twice in less than forty years punctu
ate our history.

It is true that in the earliest decades 
of the Southern Baptist Convention, the 
Convention did not adopt a statment of 
faith and these were years filled with con
troversy. Then, various confessions of 
faith began to circulate such as the London 
Confession of 1644, the Westminster Confes
sion (altered to conform to Baptist views 
of the church and the ordinances) of 1677 
which was regarded by the Philadelphia 
Association as a standard of beliefs. Later 
the Philadelphia Confession was adopted by 
many other Southern Baptist Churches and 
Associations. The New Hampsh i re Confess ion , 
which was less Calvinistic than the Phila
delphia Confession came in 18.33 and was 
most widely used among Baptists of America. 
The Southern Baptist Convention adopted 
brief statements of faith in 1914 and again 
in 1919. But, the most comprehensive came 
in 192-5 which was reaffirmed in 1963* There 
were other brief statements in 1938 and 
1940 which were the outgrowth of invitations 
to join the World Council of Churcheso The 
1925 doctrinal statement which we know to
day as "the Baptist Faith and Message" was 
based on the New Hampshire Confession. Of 
course, the action of the Convention did 
not bind any church or association or state 
convention, but this is to point out that 
the Southern Baptist Convention has at var
ious times in its history adopted doctrinal 
statements.

CONCLUSION
It is time for us to be honest with our 

people. Baptist statements of faith and 
confessions far ante-date the forming of 
the Southern Baptist Convention and have 
been circulated among Southern Baptists for 
generations. We are a people with a doc
trinal commitment. Dr. Criswell was right 
about that when he made such a statement to 
the Southern Baptist Executive Committee 
during his tenure as Presdient of the 
Southern Baptist Convent ion.The "diversity" 
Gospel is "another Gospel" which is foreign 
to Southern Baptist life. It basically 
denies any unity of doctrine among us even 
though our very name suggests that we are a 
people who are committed to New Testament 
Doctrine. There may be some who will buy 
the "diversity" gospel and others who will 
tolerate it but we don't believe that the 
man in the pew wi 11. ,. _, , , , ,■

— Robert M. Tenery■ t'cr. L ' ?.c

11 then 1S CHANGE IN ORDER ?
When Southern Baptist Seminary Represen

tatives stand before the Southern Baptist 
Convention to give their reports, they as
sure the messengers that their primary con
cern is that of equipping men for the min
istry among Southern Baptist Churches. We 
doubt not that this is their basic concern 
but sometimes we get the feeling that satis
fying the requirements of the Ameri
can Association of Theological Schools takes 
priority over their basic task of equipping 
men for the Southern Baptist ministry.

From the very first day that I entered 
College I looked forward to the day when I 
would walk across the platform of a South
ern Baptist Seminary and receive my theo
logical degree. For more than seven years 
I pursued this objective under the convic
tion that it was what God wanted me to do. 
That day in May of 1960 when I finally re
ceived my theological degree at Southwestern 
Seminary, there was a certain frustration. 
The Seminary was essentially saying that I 
had satisfied their requirements for the 
degree and that I was basically prepared 
to go into the pastorate but I could look 
into the Seminary catalog and see many 
other courses that I needed — courses 
that I had not been able to take -- that 
I could not work into the schedule. I be
gan, in my mind, to review my college and 
seminary days. It seemed to me that, 
somewhere, priorities had been lost. I 
saw a course on the Book of Romans I would 
have loved to have taken it but I 
couldn't get it. The schedule was too 
crowded. Back in College I had taken 
a course in "Social Institutions" which was 
of little use to me then or now. How I 
would have loved to trade that course 
in "Social Institutions" for the course in 
Romans. As I faced the ministry, there 
was no comparison in the value of some of 
the math and biology courses that I had 
taken in college to additional courses in 
Church History, Pastoral Ministry, Old 
Testament, New Testament or Theology. I 
was wishing that I could have spent two 
years in college and five years in Semi- 
nary instead of Four Years in College and 
Three Years in Seminary.

Of course, there was the possibility 
of doing more work but I wasn't financially 
able and there comes a time very quickly 
after one passes 25 years of age that 
schooling becomes a diminishing return. A 
young man needs to be in the ministry be
fore he is 30 years of age. There are 
family responsibilities. Many Pastor's 
children have been neglected in their 
early years because of their Parents' 
schooling. Not many young married people 
entering the ministry want to wait until 
after they are 30 before they begin to have 
their children.

SHORTER TIME
With the field of secular .education 

beginning to move toward educational car
eers that are shorter and more pointed 
it seems that Southern Baptists could 
well consider such a move. Why would it 
not be feasible to establish a plan where
by a young man preparing for the Southern 
Baptist ministry could spend two years in 
college and five years in Seminary. This
would allow much more time. for 
specialized training at the Seminary 
level. We are past the time when a pas
tor need ■ to prepare himself so that he 
can be proficient in every field. Sure, 
a pastor needs to be well read, but no one 

(Continued on Page Four)
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SHORTER TIME CONTINUEDAction^Bv^^BL^BlBK B BBJB BBp a reach-out enrollment F PLAN FOR SUNDAY SCHOOL
The Action Sunday School Enrollment 

Plan is sweeping through the State of North 
Carolina. In reality it renders many of 
our past outreach programs, people search 
programs and other survey methods obsolete. 
It short circuits the whole process of ad
ding Sunday School members to the Sunday 
School roll. The simplicity of the program 
lends greatly to its success. Action says 
to your people that they can enroll anyone, 
anywhere, anytime in Bible Study at your 
Church. For years we Baptists have been 
"inviting" people to come to Sunday School. 
Many times when these people came to Sunday 
School we required them to attend three 
Sundays before we put their names on the 
Sunday School rolls. Becoming a member of 
a church is not nearly as difficult as is 
joining many Sunday Schools.

At a recent meeting with Burrel Lucas, 
State Sunday School Director, Pastors and 
leaders of the Catawba Valley Baptist Asso
ciation expressed tremendous excitement at 
the possibilities of the Action Program. 
Some of the pastors expressed their concern 
about the fact that their churches still 
require a person to attend Sunday School 
three Sundays before their names could be 
added to the roll. Our past preoccupation 
with percentages is one of the greatest 
factors in our retaining this type of atti
tude.

Andy Anderson's discovery of a law of 
percentages in Baptist Sunday School grow
th led to this development, over a three 
year period of the Action Program as we 
know it today. It is a fact that the 
average Sunday School in a Baptist Church in 
the State of North Carolina on any given 
Sunday Morning will have between 40 and 45% 
of their Sunday School Enrollment in atten
dance. Andy stresses in seminars that the 
acceptance of this fact is critical to sel
ling the Action Program to Baptist congre
gations. Once this law has been proven and 
accepted, simple logic says that in order 
to increase your attendance in Sunday School 
you have to increase your over all enroll
ment.One of the quickest and most efficient 
ways of increasing your overall enrollment 
is to enroll anyone, anywhere, anytime in 
Bible Study. Andy lists only two pre-requi
sites :

Number One - that the people we enroll 
are not enrolled in another Sunday School.

Number Two- that they agree to be enrol
led.

We Baptists must get away from 
the idea of cleaning up the Sunday School 
roll. A person's absence from Sunday 
School should be a great motivation to all 
of us to visit that person and keep working 
with him. Their very absence 
indicates a spiritual problem. Let's 
leave their names on the Sunday School 
roll so that the machinery of the Sunday 
School that we have developed over the 
years can continue to try to harvest the 
folks who aren't in Sunday School. Our 
churches must stay in the people business 
not in the percentage business. The acid 
test of Action, of course, is:"Is it a tool 
that can be used for Jesus Christ?" Andy 
Anderson's church doubled its bap
tisms after using the Action Program for a 
year.

We say that we want to grow larger 
Sunday Schools. Action is a vehicle for 
doing just that. We say that we want to 
involve more of our people in outreach and 
we want to grow mature Christians. Action 
can accomplish this. We say that we want 
to increase our baptisms and give our 
people more opportunities to witness to 
people about Jesus. Action accomplishes 
this. We say that we need to increase giv-

ing because all of our programs of the 
church are limited to the giving of our 
church people. The Action Program will 
increase giving. You are probably saying 
to yourself, "Now, that's all well and good 
but it can't be that easy." and it isn't 
Action takes some hard work and planning and 
most of all prayer. There is an Action Kit 
available through the Sunday School Board 
In it you receive a casette tape with Andy 
Anderson explaining the Action Program and 
three Action Manuals. These Manuals are 
exhaustive in explaining how to use the Ac
tion program in your church. It includes 
samples of all the forms you will need. 
Sample letters and day by day planning for 
implementing the Action Program.

Action is a tremendously positive thrust 
outside the church walls into the homes of 
the many many people in America who are not 
Christ centered. Our church has experienced 
the Action Program and we have already en
rolled 235 additional people in our Bible 
Study program over the past three weeks. 
Our average attendance for the month of 
February has been 462 compared to 405 for 
the same period last year-a jump of 57 per 
week. People are being saved and baptized. 
Others are joining by letter and we are 
continuing to employ the Action Program in 
reaching souls for Christ. We will continue 
this plan for the foreseeable future. The 
Action Program can bring this same growth 
and even greater growth to your church.

Larry G. Armentrout 
Associate Pastor 
Burkemont Baptist Church 
Morganton, N.C.

RULES FOR LIVING
Evang eZcaZ BcZZg Graham once 

gave the fallowing 10 Aulet faA 
living the. Chait tian Ufa. He/te 
they aAe:

Flatt: You thould Acad youA Bible 
daily.

Second: Leaan the. aecAet ofi paay - 
eA.

Thiad: Rely constantly on the Holy 
SpiAit.

Fouath: Attend ChuAch aegulaaly.

Fifah: Be a witnetting Chaittian.

Sixth: Let love be the Ault ng 
painclple o& youA Ufa.

Seventh: Be an obedient Chaitt- 
ian.

Eighth: Leaan how to meet tempta
tion.

Ninth: Be a wholetome ChAittian.

Tenth: Live above youA ciAcum- 
stancet.

One mutt undeattand that the 
Chait tian Ufa it not essentially 
a set o^ Aulet. It it an expedi
ence; It it a dynamic Aelationship. 
It’t a boAn by an act ofi God't 
Spiait — at the momenta^, ouA de
alt ion o& faith, and it’s caaaled 
on in the Spiait's powea.Vou ought 
to want to live a successful. 
Chaistian Ufa, because a defeated 
Chaistian it a monstaosity.

expects the pastor to be a mathematician 
or a chemist or a biologist. Of course 
a background in those areas won't hurt 
him, but they won't do him much good 
either. Our congregations basically ex
pect us to be proficient in the Scriptures. 
The pastor needs to know Biblical inter
pretation. He needs to know church his
tory. He needs to be well prepared in 
the pastoral ministries. He needs to know 
theology. He needs to know some philoso
phy. He needs to know church administra
tion. He needs to know something about 
the principles of religious education.

Most young men who are going into the 
pastorate are from middle income homes 
where financial resources are, at best, 
limited. Many have to work their own way 
through college and seminary. In a day 
when the cost of education continues to 
spiral and the financial burdens of seek
ing a formal education are greater each 
year, it seems quite reasonable that 
Southern Baptist Seminaries should seek a 
shorter, more specialized and thorough 
period of education for our ministerial 
students. If such a program should not be 
acceptable to the AATS,we should bid fare
well to them. RMT

CLEAVER CONVERTED
The Baptist Record of Mississippi has 

reported the conversion of Black Panther 
leader, Eldridge Cleaver who is now in
carcerated in the Los Angeles County Jail. 
He has recently returned to America from 
his "exile" in Europe. He faces a volume 
of charges connected with his former role 
as Black Panther Leader in America and his 
wife is currently seeking to raise money 
for his defense.

He was won to Christ by a fellow black 
member of the Mount Zion Missionary Bap
tist Church of Los Angeles, where Dr. Ed
ward B. Hill is the Pastor. Dr. Hill re
ceived news of Cleaver's conversion while 
he was speaking to the state-wide Evange
lism Conference in Mississippi.
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Artirmb jFHWwjV flww JmF A REACH-OUT ENROLLMENT F PLAN FOR SUNDAY SCHOOL
The Action Sunday School Enrollment 

Plan is sweeping through the State of North 
Carolina, In reality it renders many of 
our past outreach programs, people search 
programs and other survey methods obsolete. 
It short circuits the whole process of ad
ding Sunday School members to the Sunday 
School roll. The simplicity of the program 
lends greatly to its success. Action says 
to your people that they can enroll anyone, 
anywhere, anytime in Bible Study at your 
Church. For years we Baptists have been 
"inviting" people to come to Sunday School. 
Many times when these people came to Sunday 
School we required them to attend three 
Sundays before we put their names on the 
Sunday School rolls. Becoming a member of 
a church is not nearly as difficult as is 
joining many Sunday Schools.

At a recent meeting with Burrel Lucas, 
State Sunday School Director, Pastors and 
leaders of the Catawba Valley Baptist Asso
ciation expressed tremendous excitement at 
the possibilities of the Action Program. 
Some of the pastors expressed their concern 
about the fact that their churches still 
require a person to attend Sunday School 
three Sundays before their names could be 
added to the roll. Our past preoccupation 
with percentages is one of the greatest 
factors in our retaining this type of atti
tude.

Andy Anderson's discovery of a law of 
percentages in Baptist Sunday School grow
th led to this development, over a three 
year period of the Action Program as we 
know it today. It is a fact that the 
average Sunday School in a Baptist Church in 
the State of North Carolina on any given 
Sunday Morning will have between 40 and 45% 
of their Sunday School Enrollment in atten
dance. Andy stresses in seminars that the 
acceptance of this fact is critical to sel
ling the Action Program to Baptist congre
gations. Once this law has been proven and 
accepted, simple logic says that in order 
to increase your attendance in Sunday School 
you have to increase your over all enroll
ment.One of the quickest and most efficient 
ways of increasing your overall enrollment 
is to enroll anyone, anywhere, anytime in 
Bible Study. Andy lists only two pre-requi
sites :

Number One - that the people we enroll 
are not enrolled in another Sunday School,

Number Two- that they agree to be enrol
led.

We Baptists must get away from 
the idea of cleaning up the Sunday School 
roll. A person's absence from Sunday 
School should be a great motivation to all 
of us to visit that person and keep working 
with him. Their very absence 
indicates a spiritual problem. Let’s 
leave their names on the Sunday School 
roll so that the machinery of the Sunday 
School that we have developed over the 
years can continue to try to harvest the 
folks who aren't in Sunday School. Our 
churches must stay in the people business 
not in the percentage business. The acid 
test of Action, of course, is:"Is it a tool 
that can be used for Jesus Christ?" Andy 
Anderson's church doubled its bap
tisms after using the Action Program for a 
year.

We say that we want to grow larger 
Sunday Schools. Action is a vehicle for 
doing just that. We say that we want to 
involve more of our people in outreach and 
we want to grow mature Christians. Action 
can accomplish this. We say that we want 
to increase our baptisms and give our 
people more opportunities to witness to 
people about Jesus. Action accomplishes 
this. We say that we need to increase giv

ing because all of our programs of the 
church are limited to the giving of our 
church people. The Action Program will 
increase giving. You are probably saying 
to yourself, "Now, that's all well and good 
but it can't be that easy." and it isn't 
Action takes some hard work and planning and 
most of all prayer. There is an Action Kit 
available through the Sunday School Board 
In it you receive a casette tape with Andy 
Anderson explaining the Action Program and 
three Action Manuals. These Manuals are 
exhaustive in explaining how to use the Ac
tion program in your church. It includes 
samples of all the forms you will need. 
Sample letters and day by day planning for 
implementing the Action Program.

Action is a tremendously positive thrust 
outside the church walls into the homes of 
the many many people in America who are not 
Christ centered. Our church has experienced 
the Action Program and we have already en
rolled 235 additional people in our Bible 
Study program over the past three weeks. 
Our average attendance for the month of 
February has been 462 compared to 405 for 
the same period last year-a jump of 57 per 
week. People are being saved and baptized. 
Others are joining by letter and we are 
continuing to employ the Action Program in 
reaching souls for Christ. We will continue 
this plan for the foreseeable future. The 
Action Program can bring this same growth 
and even greater growth to your church.

Larry G. Armentrout 
Associate Pastor 
Burkemont Baptist Church 
Morganton, N.C.

RULES FOR LIVING
Evange£LaX BcCZy G/ta/iam once 

gave tiie fcoZZoicing 10 AuZes fcoA 
Ziving the ChAistian Zifce. Here 
they are:

FiAst: You shouZd read your BZbZe 
daiZy.

Second: Learn the secret ofc pray - 
er.

Third: ReZy constantly on the HoZy 
Spirit.

Fourth: Attend Church AeguZarZy.

Fifcth: Be a witnessing Christian.

Sixth: Let Zove be the AuZing 
principZe ofc your Zifce.

Seventh: Be an obedient Christ
ian.

EZghth: Learn how to meet tempta
tion.

Ninth: Be a whoZesome Christian.

Tenth: Live above your circum
stances .

One mint understand that the 
Christian Zifce is not essentiaZZy 
a set ofc AuZes. It is an experi
ence; it is a dynamic aviations hip. 
It's a born by an act ofc God’s 
Spirit — at the moment ofc, ouA de
cision ofc fcaZth, and it’s carried 
on Zn the Spirit’s power. You ought 
to icant to Zive a success fcuZ. 
Christian Zifce, because a defceated 
Christian is a monstrosity.

expects the pastor to be a mathematician 
or a chemist or a biologist. Of course 
a background in those areas won't hurt 
him, but they won't do him much good 
either. Our congregations basically ex
pect us to be proficient in the Scriptures. 
The pastor needs to know Biblical inter
pretation. He needs to know church his
tory. He needs to be well prepared in 
the pastoral ministries. He needs to know 
theology. He needs to know some philoso
phy. He needs to know church administra
tion. He needs to know something about 
the principles of religious education.

Most young men who are going into the 
pastorate are from middle income homes 
where financial resources are, at best, 
limited. Many have to work their own way 
through college and seminary. In a day 
when the cost of education continues to 
spiral and the financial burdens of seek
ing a formal education are greater each 
year, it seems quite reasonable that 
Southern Baptist Seminaries should seek a 
shorter, more specialized and thorough 
period of education for our ministerial 
students. If such a program should not be 
acceptable to the AATS,we should bid fare
well to them. RMT

CLEAVER CONVERTED
The Baptist Record of Mississippi has 

reported the conversion of Black Panther 
leader, Eldridge Cleaver who is now in
carcerated in the Los Angeles County Jail. 
He has recently returned to America from 
his "exile" in Europe. He faces a volume 
of charges connected with his former role 
as Black Panther Leader in America and his 
wife is currently seeking to raise money 
for his defense.

He was won to Christ by a fellow black 
member of the Mount Zion Missionary Bap
tist Church of Los Angeles, where Dr. Ed
ward B. Hill is the Pastor. Dr. Hill re
ceived news of Cleaver's conversion while 
he was speaking to the state-wide Evange
lism Conference in Mississippi.

Printed in Over a Thousand Tongues

===== ~
Baptists United News; 

published monthly under 
the auspices of Baptists 
United for Spiritual Re
vival, P.O. Box 1201 .by 
Burkemont Baptist Church 
Burkemont Road, Morganton 
N.C. 28655. Robert M.
Tenery, Editor.
Second Class Postage Pd.
Morganton, N.C. 28655


